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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ---------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:           :
                            :
Lace Hospitality, LLC       : Fact-
t/a Lace                    : Finding
2214 Rhode Island Ave., NE  : Hearing
Retailer CT - ANC-5C        :
License No. 76369           :
                            :
(Change of Hours            :
Application)                :
þ---------------------------¼

                  April 3, 2013

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C.
20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller,

presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (1:45 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   Okay.  We

4 are ready to start the afternoon calendar. 

5 The first case on our calendar is Lace located

6 at 2214 Rhode Island Avenue, N.E., License No.

7 76369 in ANC-5C.

8             Do you want to come forward and

9 take a seat at the table?  Also sign-in. 

10 That's great.  Great.  Would you just

11 introduce yourself for the record?

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes, I'm Linda

13 McAllister and I'm the owner of Lace.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great.  Thank

15 you.  Okay.  So this is just a Fact-Finding

16 Hearing.  No testimony or evidence.  Some

17 Board Members wanted to ask you questions

18 about your application for change of hours to

19 stay open until 4:00.

20             Okay.  And I'm going to turn it

21 over to Board Members who wanted to ask

22 questions about that.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I guess

2 thank you for coming, Ms. McAllister.  Maybe

3 the best place to start here is for you to

4 explain to us why you have made this request.

5             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, I made the

6 request because on primarily Friday and

7 Saturday, I have the availability to sell

8 alcohol until 3:00.  However, my operating

9 hours are also to 3:00.  So clearly, that pose

10 a challenge to make sure that I'm closed at

11 the appropriate hour.

12             So for that reason and also just

13 for continuity.  You know, I have had the

14 occasion to come here before when there was a

15 technical challenge that I was not closed

16 right at that 3:00 mark.  And because there

17 was a fine imposed and quite frankly for a

18 small operation like myself, to have that

19 occur, is just financially almost devastating.

20             So I just want to make sure that I

21 am in full compliance and close at the

22 appropriate time.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I don't want

2 to put words in your mouth, but I'm going to

3 tell you what I'm hearing.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And

6 tell me if this is correct.  Now, what I'm

7 hearing is that you have a desire to serve and

8 sell alcohol right up until 3:00.  And then

9 have a desire to have some time to clear the

10 tables after that.  Is that what I'm hearing?

11             MS. McALLISTER:  No, sir.  That's

12 not clearly what is my intent.  My intent is

13 to make sure.  Right now, my hours to sell on

14 Friday and Saturday are at 3:00.  What I have

15 been doing, I have been pretty much shutting

16 things down by that 2:15, 2:30 at the latest

17 to make sure that even though I can sell up

18 until 3:00, I don't want the additional

19 challenge of someone from the Board coming in

20 at 3:05 and there are two people left, which

21 that did occur before, and I incurred a

22 substantial fine.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So let me ask

2 you, how large is your establishment?

3             MS. McALLISTER:  My establishment

4 -- what do you mean, like square footage?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, in terms of

6 the number of patrons that it can hold. 

7 What's your maximum number of patrons?

8             MS. McALLISTER:  The max -- in

9 terms of seats, 60.  How -- well, I think 91. 

10 Actually 91, something like that.  But in

11 terms of standing, sometimes I have had as

12 many as over 100 people.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

14             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How often does

16 that happen?

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, it just

18 depends.  You know, I have had the fortunate

19 occasion to have a lot of birthday parties

20 and, you know, people inviting their friends. 

21 And so I would say monthly, maybe 10 times a

22 month.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And over 100, how

2 much over 100?

3             MS. McALLISTER:  Oh, 125-ish.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             MS. McALLISTER:  And again, you

6 know, also from a customer service

7 perspective, you know, people say oh, well,

8 you know, Linda, I understand that, you know,

9 we can have this party until 3:00.  And I say

10 to them well, technically, you can, but I have

11 to make sure that right at 3:00 that the place

12 is closed.

13             So from a customer service

14 perspective, again, at 2:15 or so I'm saying,

15 you know, we have to shut things down and that

16 becomes problematic.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, Ms.

18 McAllister, I mean, from a public service

19 point-of-view, you are -- you and every

20 licensed establishment in the city are really

21 in the same -- have to operate under those

22 same conditions.
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1             Now, also, here is the -- let me

2 ask you another question.  So is it your

3 intent to have alcohol on the table after

4 3:00?

5             MS. McALLISTER:  Of course not.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  To have -- oh.

7             MS. McALLISTER:  Of course not.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you would --

9 even if you were open until 4:00, you would

10 clear alcohol off of all the tables by 3:00?

11             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, absolutely. 

12 And I'm going to be quite frank with you.  I

13 have no intention of trying to like operate or

14 go on until 4:00.  I just want to make sure

15 that from what the -- the way I understand it,

16 and this I'm glad to have this conversation,

17 my understanding is that I can sell alcohol

18 right at 3:00, that's my understanding.

19             However, at 3:00 it also states

20 that I physically have to be closed.  So if

21 the last person gets their drink at, let's

22 say, 2:50 and I'm supposed to be closed at
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1 3:00, that presents a problem.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, let me just

3 make it clear what the law is.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Very well.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The law is that

6 you can sell up until 3:00.

7             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But the drinks

9 have to disappear from the patrons' hands and

10 from the tables at 3:00.  So if you can sell

11 at 3:00 and magically make that drink

12 disappear --

13             MS. McALLISTER:  There you have

14 it.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Which you

16 can't do.

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Exactly.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  You can't

19 do that.  And you can't at 3:00 and 10 seconds

20 after 3:00 have a drink in someone's hand

21 legally, right?  So we understand each other.

22             So your desire to sell up until
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1 3:00 is not realistic.  Is that correct?  Am

2 I correct?

3             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, it's not so

4 much the selling per se, because that's

5 neither here nor there.  I mean, I start

6 shutting that down at 2:30 anyway.  What the

7 challenge is is that from what I have been

8 cited, I had someone from the Board come in

9 at, I think it was, 3:05 and there was

10 literally -- it was after a birthday party,

11 there were five people left.

12             They were getting their gifts,

13 gathering their gifts, but I was informed that

14 I physically have to be closed right at 3:00. 

15 There can be no patrons in the establishment. 

16 And so if that's the case, again, my intent

17 here is not to operate until 4:00 and have a

18 full room.  Nothing like that.  I just want to

19 make sure that I have the flexibility and the

20 latitude to follow the law.

21             And full disclosure, at 2:30 I am

22 a nervous wreck, because I am trying to get
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1 every patron out of there, you know, just in

2 case as you guys are -- you know, you have the

3 legal -- you know, I guess, legally what you

4 are doing is to make sure that, you know, the

5 business people are following the rules.

6             So if you come in at 3:00, I want

7 to make sure that every patron is out the door

8 at 3:00.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So if you

10 are given this, the extended hour until 4:00

11 a.m. --

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- what I'm

14 hearing you is your intent would be to -- is

15 to make sure that there are no alcohol in

16 patrons' hands or out on the tables or on the

17 bar at 3:00.  All right.  So okay, so then

18 what is your intent, at that point, in terms

19 of dealing with customers?  What do you intend

20 to do?  Have them stay, ask them to leave,

21 tell me what your plan is after 3:00.

22             After all the drinks have been
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1 collected from everybody, there are no more

2 drinks out on the public area at 3:00, what's

3 your plan from that point on?

4             MS. McALLISTER:  My plan is to

5 close the establishment.  It's to make sure

6 that people are leaving the establishment,

7 that I don't have the added concern that I'm

8 operating outside of the law.  So those are my

9 -- that's my plan.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how long would

11 it take for you to make sure everybody has

12 left your establishment?

13             MS. McALLISTER:  I would think --

14 now, on the --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, first,

16 let's back up.  Let's back up.

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Sure.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How much leeway

19 do you need to make sure you have collected

20 all the drinks before 3:00?

21             MS. McALLISTER:  Before 3:00?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, because we
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1 already -- we just agreed --

2             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- that you have

4 to have all of the drinks out of the public

5 area by 3:00.

6             MS. McALLISTER:  Right.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Right? 

8 You understand that?

9             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And we are in

11 agreement there, right?

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how much lead

14 time does it generally take you to make sure

15 all the drinks are out of the public area by

16 3:00?

17             MS. McALLISTER:  I have given

18 myself a half an hour for that.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

20 start at 2:30.  Okay.  How long does it take--

21 now, my question may follow-up the question I

22 asked you earlier.  How long does it take for
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1 you to make sure that your intent is to have

2 people leaving at 3:00, how long would it take

3 for you to make sure the bar -- everyone is

4 out of your establishment?

5             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, I'm going

6 to say on a night that excellent tax revenue

7 is being made for the District of Columbia in

8 which I live, I'm going to say on a very good

9 night, a good 45 minutes.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And explain to me

11 why.  At this point, no one has any alcoholic 

12 beverages in their hand.

13             MS. McALLISTER:  Usually when an

14 event stops, the DJ has stopped playing,

15 normally people don't just kind of head for

16 the door.  They are kind of talking.  They are

17 getting their coats or whatever.  If they have

18 some food, they are finishing that.  So it's

19 a matter of kind of, you know, just letting

20 people -- of course now, at that juncture, I

21 also have all the physical indications to

22 leave the establishment.
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1             The lights are up.  Guys walk

2 safely to your cars, that sort of thing.  But

3 again, it is not a matter where people just

4 stampeding to the front door and especially if

5 people are having a good time, they have a

6 tendency to want to linger.

7             Now, again, from a personal

8 perspective, I want to go home, but I'm just

9 trying to do this in such a way to get people

10 out of the establishment, comply with the law,

11 but also have a semblance of customer service,

12 that I'm not saying okay, this is over get out

13 and leave now.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

15 I have no further questions.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks?

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, thank you,

18 Madam Chair.  Ms. McAllister, what time does

19 the DJ stop playing?

20             MS. McALLISTER:  The DJ stops

21 playing at 2:00, 2:15.

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Oh, okay.  So is
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1 there any occasion where he may make an

2 announcement for you to have people know that

3 they have to leave no later than 3:00 a.m.?

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Well --

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  I'm saying are

6 people really aware of that?  Especially since

7 you are having the birthday parties and

8 whatever else you have.

9             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, they are

10 fully-aware.  They are fully-aware that the

11 establishment is open until 3:00, but please

12 keep in mind when people come and they are

13 celebrating someone's birthday or they pay to

14 stay, so they bought drinks, people have a --

15 they want that -- they want right up until

16 that 3:00 mark.

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  Well, but no.  Let

18 me -- they rented the space.  Is there a

19 written contract you have with them?

20             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So you

22 can't say well, you're renting the space from
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1 9:00 to 2:30?

2             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  I'm just asking.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  No, no, no.  Your

5 point is well-made.  But let's -- often times

6 the space is not rented.

7             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  

8             MS. McALLISTER:  But again, if

9 people -- they are aware that the

10 establishment is open until 3:00.  So once

11 again, you know, it's not as if they are

12 thinking well, you know, the place has to be

13 shut down because, you know, they physically

14 have to have people out of there at 3:00.  You

15 know, the general public, they are not aware

16 of that.  All they know is 3:00 means 3:00.

17             And even -- and this is why it's

18 really helpful for me to have this

19 conversation.  Even in the event like when I

20 had the citation and there were five people. 

21 There wasn't -- it wasn't, you know, 100

22 people.  There were five people who were at
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1 the establishment gathering their gifts when

2 I was cited for that to the tune of $2,000. 

3 That was financially devastating for me.

4             So that's why I'm trying to be

5 proactive.  If you are telling me that

6 everyone has to be out by 3:00, no problem,

7 and that's what I have been doing.  But it

8 presents a challenge when if there is one

9 person left and it just so happens it's my

10 lucky night that the ABC Board personnel comes

11 in, and that's problematic for me financially.

12             I'm just trying to find a

13 resolution to this.

14             MEMBER BROOKS:  Well, I guess my

15 position is there are -- you know, that's the

16 law.

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Sure.

18             MEMBER BROOKS:  And there are

19 1,600 other establishments that have to close

20 at the same time pretty much.  Okay, other

21 than if they have a later closing date, but

22 that's very rare.  And people somehow manage
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1 to do it.  So I'm just asking why can't you do

2 that?  What prevents you from doing that?  If

3 you really put an effort to it.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  And, sir, that's

5 what I have been, you know, using every

6 strategy known to mankind just to make sure. 

7 But again, one of the -- and I hope that you

8 take this under consideration, I have -- Lace

9 has been open now going on five years.  It

10 will be five years in November. 

11             When I first was afforded the

12 opportunity to do this, my understanding was

13 that there was some form of orientation that

14 I was supposed to receive and that someone

15 from the ABC Board was supposed to come and

16 kind of give me a check-off like they do with

17 the Health Department, just in terms of what

18 is entailed here.

19             You know, I didn't receive that. 

20 However, for a small establishment like mine,

21 that's relatively new to have a technical

22 violation that has a significant financial
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1 impact on a small operation like mine, it's --

2 I mean, it could literally close my business.

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  How long had you

4 been in business before you got that fine?

5             MS. McALLISTER:  About two years. 

6 But and again, I understand.  I fully

7 understand as an owner, I have -- the onus is

8 on me to know what the law states.  But I just

9 want you to know that sometimes I have been

10 given various pieces of information from staff

11 persons that have been incorrect.

12             I have been told by several staff

13 persons calling in the phone what time does an

14 establishment have to close and I have been

15 told twice when I have called, and I have

16 actually spoken with a supervisor about this,

17 I have been told you have an hour after your

18 last beverage is sold.  That's what I have

19 been told.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Someone from ABRA

21 told you that?

22             MS. McALLISTER:  And I have --
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1 yes, sir.  And I spoke with a supervisor to

2 say, you know, someone like me who hasn't been

3 doing this for a while, you know, that type of

4 wrong information can be -- it can be

5 extremely problematic.

6             So that's why I'm here.  Not to

7 stay open until 4:00, I can assure you.  I

8 don't -- I have no interest in that.  I just

9 want to give myself some time to make sure

10 that I'm adhering to the law.

11             MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you, Madam

12 Chair.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

14             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

15 Chair.  So I just want to I guess put the

16 cards on the table.  The reality is, I think,

17 you want to be able to maximize the revenue

18 generating potential of your asset, right? 

19 That's really what you are trying to do,

20 because you could clearly close earlier than

21 3:00.  You can close at 2:00 and make sure

22 everyone is out of your establishment and you
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1 know everyone is out of your establishment by

2 3:00 if you are closed at 2:00, right?

3             So the reality is you are trying

4 to maximize the revenue that you can generate

5 from your asset and that's being able to sell

6 alcohol up until 3:00.

7             MS. McALLISTER:  No, sir.

8             MEMBER JONES:  No?

9             MS. McALLISTER:  No, that's not. 

10 That's not it.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So help me

12 understand this.  You're telling me that you

13 have been proactive.

14             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  And you have done

16 everything humanly possible --

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

18             MEMBER JONES:  -- to make sure you

19 are in compliance with the law?

20             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Then you are in

22 compliance with the law currently, correct?
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1             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Then why do you

3 need this exception?

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, let me

5 retract that.  I'm in compliance as much as I

6 can be in compliance, in that when I start

7 closing down at 2:15, 2:30, I'm literally in

8 a panic trying to get people out by 3:00 to

9 make sure there is no patron there.

10             Now, this would be helpful to me

11 to get a better sense of the thinking of ABRA. 

12 If, in fact, the establishment is to be

13 closing at 3:00, I don't quite understand why

14 the Board would allow sales up until 3:00.  It

15 seems counter-intuitive.  How can you sell at

16 the same time that you are closed?

17             I mean, that would just be helpful

18 for me to -- again, I understand the thinking

19 surrounding that.  Because again, I live here

20 in the District of Columbia.  I have a

21 business here.  My intent is to be in the full 

22 compliance with the law, but I also want to
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1 stay in business.

2             And with a small operation, right

3 now, I'm open primarily on the weekend.  I

4 mean, that's it for me.  So if I have a

5 technical violation when ABRA is saying to me,

6 yes, you can sell up until 3:00, if you -- if

7 I -- if someone had -- if I gave them a drink

8 at 2:59, from what I understand, I would be in

9 full compliance.

10             But then at the same time, if I'm

11 not closed right at 3:00, I'm out of

12 compliance.  And to me, I would think that the

13 onus would be on ABRA to say listen, we are

14 trying to make businesses to comply with the

15 law and not be punitive, especially with a

16 technical violation that this is what the

17 Board set up.  I did not.

18             MEMBER JONES:  I hear you, but I

19 think you are convoluting the issue.  We are

20 not discouraging people.  We, the Board, are

21 not discouraging people from following the

22 law.  Okay?  It's very clear what the law is. 
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1 You have recited it to us several times as you

2 have been seated in this chair today, so you

3 know what it is.

4             You know what you can do in order

5 to make sure you are in compliance.  You know

6 what you can do to make sure that you are not

7 in a panic in order to make sure that everyone

8 is out of your establishment by 3:00.  If you

9 are in a panic starting at 2:15, technically,

10 you have the power to start closing your shop

11 down at 1:45, so that you are not in a panic

12 by 3:00.  That's your choice.  That's a

13 business choice that you are making.

14             So I take exception to the

15 characterization about what the Board is

16 trying to do in terms of helping people or not

17 helping people be in compliance with the law. 

18 You can do that, that's your business choice.

19             But I think you took my question,

20 quite honestly, the wrong way.  I'm really

21 trying to help you out.  

22             MS. McALLISTER:  No, and I
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1 appreciate that.

2             MEMBER JONES:  I just want you to

3 understand.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Thank you.

5             MEMBER JONES:  If your motivation

6 is to maximize the revenue of your asset, I

7 actually have no problem with that.  I would

8 say that's great.  But be honest with me,

9 right?  Be honest and say that that's what

10 your reason is.  But what your answer is is

11 no.  You just want to make sure you are in

12 compliance with the law.

13             So given that that was your

14 answer, then I would say you don't need to be

15 open until 4:00 to be in compliance with the

16 law.  You can just close early.

17             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, let me

18 explain this.  My fundamental goal as any

19 business person is to have a successful

20 business.  However, I feel that I am in a

21 quandary.  Well, yes, I mean, any business

22 owner wants to maximize profits, of course I
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1 do.

2             But at the same time, for me to

3 maximize profits would mean for me to adhere

4 to what ABRA says I have the right to do, to

5 sell up until 3:00, that's what you said.  I

6 have applied, you said sure, that's what you

7 can do.

8             But at the same time you're

9 telling me I have to be closed at 3:00.  So

10 I'm in this delicate balance of yeah, I can

11 maximize profits, but to what extent, at what

12 cost?  And if the cost means I give someone a

13 $7 drink at 2:59, but that ends up costing me

14 several thousand dollars, then I say huh, I

15 don't think it's worth it, although, yes, from

16 a business perspective of course I want to

17 maximize my investment, of course I do.

18             But I also want to adhere to the

19 law.

20             MEMBER JONES:  I'll just say with

21 all due respect, I don't think they are

22 mutually exclusive.
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1             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, and, sir,

2 help me to understand.  And this would be

3 helpful for me if I, as a business owner,

4 would do what business owners do to maximize

5 profits to sell right at 3:00, then how can I

6 also adhere to the ABRA Law, the regulation of

7 being closed at 3:00?  Help me to understand

8 how I can do both, because maybe I'm missing

9 something.

10             MEMBER JONES:  So look at it from

11 the perspective of this.

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER JONES:  ABRA has enough

14 respect for business owners to allow them the

15 flexibility to make the right business

16 decisions for themselves and understand how to

17 be in compliance with the law.  I think there

18 would be extreme discontent in the business

19 community if we micromanaged and mandated down

20 to you exactly how you should run your

21 business.

22             In fact, we get that in other
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1 instances of regulations and rulemakings that

2 come in play.  So we are assuming that you

3 have the intellectual acumen in order to

4 figure out how to use the tools you have

5 available to you to, one, maximize your

6 profits while remaining in compliance with the

7 law.  And you can figure that out as a

8 business owner.  That's your job to understand

9 how you can do that, because we can mandate

10 that you cannot sell alcohol after 2:45.

11             However, if you can find a way to

12 sell and serve alcohol after 2:45 and still be

13 in compliance with the law by 3:00 have at it,

14 as long as you are in compliance with the law. 

15 But that's your choice.

16             MS. McALLISTER:  And I fully, you

17 know, embrace that because that's why I opened

18 this business.  But once again, you are saying

19 2:45, but just in terms of the actual legal

20 time that the Board has designated that you

21 can serve at 3:00, but you also have to be

22 closed at 3:00.
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1             And I'm just trying to understand

2 how that can happen simultaneously.  I don't

3 understand how that can occur.  Because like

4 you said, having the -- having a certain

5 amount of acumen to be able to understand

6 that, that's why I have elected to start

7 closing down 45 minutes before legally I

8 should have to.

9             But because I understand that you

10 can't do -- at least I don't know how to do

11 both at the same time, to sell alcohol and to

12 be closed at 3:00 at the same time or even to

13 sell alcohol at 2:45, when I have 80 people

14 who are having a great time, but I know that

15 I have to have everyone out by 3:00, my

16 sensibility tells me well, Linda, you need to

17 start getting these people out at least a half

18 hour early, because you don't want the

19 repercussions of not being closed when your

20 license says that you should be closed.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Exactly.

22             MS. McALLISTER:  But I don't think
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1 that, quite frankly, a business owner should

2 have to navigate this kind of terrain when the

3 Agency that is setting the regulations is

4 saying that you are in compliance in both

5 instances.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you done? 

7 Well, I haven't --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can I please --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- said

10 anything yet.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think we

13 are getting a little off track because from

14 what I heard you say is regardless, you are

15 going to stop selling alcohol at 2:30 or 2:20

16 or whatever.  It doesn't matter whether your

17 closing time is 3:00 or 4:00.  The end of

18 being allowed to serve drinks is 3:00 for

19 anybody to have a drink.  Is that correct?

20             MS. McALLISTER:  Ideally, I would

21 love to be able to sell alcohol at the time

22 designated at 3:00.  I would like to be able
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1 to comply with my license and be able to sell

2 alcohol right at the time that my license says

3 I can.  That's what I would like to do.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

5             MS. McALLISTER:  And as this

6 gentleman said to maximize profit.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But that's

8 not what this application is about, is it?

9             MS. McALLISTER:  Well --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Even if you

11 get to 4:00 --

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Yes.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- you are

14 not going to be selling alcohol at 3:00.

15             MS. McALLISTER:  Absolutely not.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  So to

17 me, it's almost a non-issue.  Either way, you

18 are going to stop selling at 2:00 or 2:30

19 because you've got to grab the glasses away

20 from them by 3:00, correct?

21             MS. McALLISTER:  I -- okay.  I

22 think there are two different --



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 32

1             MEMBER JONES:  She is asking you

2 to commit.

3             MS. McALLISTER:  Pardon?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is that?

5             MEMBER JONES:  She is asking you

6 to commit.

7             MS. McALLISTER:  She is asking?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Isn't that

9 what you said by 3:00 they can't -- you have

10 to have all the drinks done.  Off the tables,

11 whatever.

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Okay.  My

13 understanding is that my license states that

14 I can sell alcohol up until 3:00.  Is that the

15 -- maybe I'm -- that's what I understand.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The license also

18 says that you have to have it off the table

19 and out of the public area --

20             MEMBER JONES:  Off the table.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- by 3:00.

22             MS. McALLISTER:  Um-hum.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you can make

2 both things happen, then have at it Houdini.

3             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, and that's

4 the quandary.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

6             MS. McALLISTER:  So if I have --

7 if I start getting all the glasses and

8 everything out of the way 2:45, but then I

9 have to be closed by 3:00.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

11             MS. McALLISTER:  That doesn't give

12 me enough time.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  So my

14 understanding is you are asking this

15 application to be open to 4:00, it's not to

16 serve drinks later.  It's only to take the

17 pressure off you to be able to usher people

18 out.

19             MS. McALLISTER:  That's it

20 exactly.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

22             MS. McALLISTER:  That is it in a
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1 nutshell.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. McAllister,

4 there are several hundred taverns in the city

5 who comply with the law.  They close at 3:00. 

6 Everyone is out.  Drinks are off the table by

7 3:00, everyone is out.  All right?  What makes

8 you different than those establishments?  What

9 sets you apart from those establishments?

10             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, what I can

11 say in my circumstance, in my -- you know, in

12 my particular situation, when -- I am here to

13 request that -- and this is -- I think this is

14 an opportunity.  Quite frankly, I don't think

15 it is unique to me, because I have spoken with

16 other business owners who -- but that's not

17 either here nor there at this juncture.

18             I think this is an opportunity for

19 ABRA to say or to look at how can we best help

20 businesses comply with the law in such a way

21 that both can be done, that the business owner

22 can operate at the maximum time that they are
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1 allowed, but also adhere to the law of having

2 people leave the establishment.

3             This is -- in my particular

4 situation, as I stated earlier, when I was

5 doing everything I could do to comply with the

6 law and I had five people lights were up,

7 people were taking gifts out, there was no

8 music, people were sweeping up and I was still

9 levied a fine to the tune of $2,000 for that.

10             I felt in terms of having

11 flexibility or, you know, just having a

12 modicum of trying to understand the business'

13 perspective, I was afforded none of that.  And

14 I had to pay the fine.  My business has

15 suffered because of it.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms. --

17             MS. McALLISTER:  And so that's why

18 I would --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

20 that.  But I think we have gone over that.  I

21 want to ask you now in another angle.  Are you

22 near any residences who would be disturbed by
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1 people coming out after 3:00?

2             MS. McALLISTER:  Not at all.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  None?

4             MS. McALLISTER:  It's right on

5 Rhode Island Avenue.  It's commercial.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do you

7 have a voluntary agreement or a settlement

8 agreement?

9             MS. McALLISTER:  Absolutely not.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, okay.  So

11 have you had any complaints by people in the

12 area?

13             MS. McALLISTER:  I have not.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

15 right.  Any other questions?  Yes, Mr.

16 Silverstein?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Ms.

18 McAllister, the law is silent on when you have

19 to have last call.  But every bar has one. 

20 The law simply says you can sell as late as

21 you want, as long as everything is off the

22 table, as long as there are no glasses there. 
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1 Somebody comes to a restaurant and wants to

2 have a shot and a beer at 2:58, if they can

3 finish that and get out of there by 3:00,

4 fine, if it's the only person there.

5             You understand that, right?  I

6 mean --

7             MS. McALLISTER:  I certainly do.

8             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  But you've

9 got to get the drink out and you've got to get

10 out of there.  The only thing the law is

11 really concerned about is that 3:00 closing

12 time.  We do have within the law certain

13 things that we can do to ease the pressure at

14 the push-out, but the law is so -- pardon?

15             MS. McALLISTER:  What are those

16 things?

17             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Pardon?

18             MEMBER BROOKS:  Refer to legal.

19             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Refer to

20 legal on those.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  But we have
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1 to have that stoppage and things have to be

2 off the table and that hasn't been the case

3 with you or with your clientele.

4             Do you have a late clientele?  I

5 mean, do they all show up at 2:00?

6             MS. McALLISTER:  No, but, you

7 know, sometimes, you know, I do have a certain

8 clientele that may come in later, but that's

9 neither here nor there when they come.  I, 

10 again, once again, am here to comply with the

11 law.

12             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Well, does

13 your clientele comply to your security and to

14 you?  Are they defiant?  Is it a -- are they--

15             MS. McALLISTER:  No.  I mean, no. 

16 I mean, they are there.  I would like to think

17 for the most part they have a great time.  But

18 once again, you know, just having another half

19 an hour or hour to make sure that everyone --

20 I am closing at 3:00.  I can't sell after

21 3:00.  I don't want to.  I have no

22 inclination, no desire.
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1             I just want to make sure that I do

2 instead of just having people run for the door

3 practically, I just want to make sure that I

4 can adhere, I have that flexibility of just

5 getting people out and having to be closed at

6 the appropriate time.  Nothing more, nothing

7 less.  And I think Ms. Miller she stated it

8 absolutely correctly.  That's exactly what I

9 want to do.

10             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you. 

11 No further questions.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

13             MEMBER JONES:  Just to clarify. 

14 So one of the things that I asked Ms. Miller--

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  -- and what I heard

17 in Ms. Miller's questions was at what time are

18 you going to stop selling alcohol, even if

19 this extension of time is granted?  And I

20 didn't hear that you committed to a time.

21             You said earlier that you stop

22 right now at 2:15 and that you are in a panic
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1 to make sure everyone is out of your

2 establishment by 3:00.

3             So are you planning to stop

4 selling your alcohol at the same time?  Stop

5 sale and service of your alcohol at the same

6 time or are you not going to stop at the same

7 time?  And if not, then what's your new time?

8             MS. McALLISTER:  Very well.  Well, 

9 I think you said it quite well just in terms

10 of the flexibility that a business owner and

11 the intellectual acumen to determine what is

12 the best approach to take.

13             If I have 10 people there and it's

14 at 2:00, then I figure hey, you know, I have

15 got until 2:30, 2:45 maybe, because I know

16 that they can drink their drinks and they are

17 gone.  But if this place -- if my place is

18 doing well and business is booming and I've

19 got a good group in there and it is 2:15 and

20 I'm thinking my word, I've got to get these

21 100 people out of here.  I'm going to start as

22 early as I need to.
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1             And knowing that I am sacrificing,

2 I'm going against every sense of what a

3 business is supposed to do to be profitable. 

4 So I'm sacrificing that because although the

5 Board says yes, Linda, you've got until 3:00,

6 I know at 3:01 if the ABRA personnel comes in

7 and there is one person left, then I'm going

8 to be dinged for that.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So with all

10 due respect, I still didn't hear a good answer

11 to the question.  So what's the latest -- let

12 me change the question.

13             What's the latest time that you

14 will sell alcohol at your establishment

15 assuming that this extension of time is

16 granted?  I'm looking for you to commit on the

17 record to some time.  I'm not even going to

18 try and be coy about it.

19             MS. McALLISTER:  No.  And I'm --

20             MEMBER JONES:  I want you to give

21 me a direct --

22             MS. McALLISTER:  -- thinking for
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1 my answer --

2             MEMBER JONES:  -- answer.

3             MS. McALLISTER:  Um-hum.

4             MEMBER JONES:  That's what I'm

5 looking for from you.

6             MS. McALLISTER:  And, Mr. Jones,

7 I'm not attempting to be coy here either.  I

8 am coming before this Board as a, you know,

9 resident of the District of Columbia and all

10 I'm attempting to do is be open, honest and to

11 try as a business owner to have a resolution

12 to this.  That's what I'm here for.

13             So I think realistically, what I'm

14 going to do is to look at, you know, my

15 environment, to look at my circumstances. 

16 Right now, when I have more than 50, 60

17 people, I stop at 2:30, that's when I stop. 

18 And you know, hopefully, you know, business

19 will pick up.  It's getting warmer.  I'll have

20 more customers.

21             So I am going to stop, you know,

22 right at the time that I'm thinking that I can
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1 realistically get people out of the

2 establishment, so it can be closed at 3:00.

3             But at this point, my -- what I

4 have been doing almost routine at this

5 juncture is 2:30 has kind of been my time that

6 I start kind of shutting things down, turning

7 up lights, DJ is making announcements, people,

8 you know, get to your cars kind of thing.

9             But once again, you know, that

10 3:00 time frame for me is challenging, because

11 -- I know because it has happened to me.  If

12 there is one person left, then that could

13 cause me financial challenges.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms.

15 McAllister?

16             MS. McALLISTER:  And I don't want

17 that to occur.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

19 think we are getting redundant and I have a

20 feeling Mr. Jones doesn't feel that he heard

21 the answer to his question.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Just to be clear, I
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1 did not get an answer to my question.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So maybe I

3 can help you to clarify.

4             MS. McALLISTER:  Oh.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

6 that what you are saying is what time you

7 start picking up the drinks or whatever

8 depends on the size of the crowd.  If you have

9 a big crowd, you start earlier.  If it's a

10 small crowd, okay.

11             So he wanted to know, let's say

12 you have a small crowd.  Let's say you have

13 five people, I don't know, which is rare, that

14 would be unusual.  I mean, what --

15             MS. McALLISTER:  If it's five

16 people, I'm closing, too, I can assure you of

17 that.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

19 know, it sounds like you are saying 2:30 is

20 your general time.  What would be your latest

21 possible time if you had a small crowd of

22 five?  Am I asking the right question, Mr.
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1 Jones or no?  I don't want to waste time if

2 I'm asking it wrong.

3             MEMBER JONES:  You are on the

4 right track.  I don't even want to qualify it

5 that much.  Assuming the extension of time is

6 granted, what's the latest time you would be

7 serving alcohol under any conditions that you

8 could think of?  I'm not even bounding it. 

9 Just commit.  Selling and serving, selling and

10 serving.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Selling, yes.

12             MS. McALLISTER:  Selling.  And I--

13             MEMBER JONES:  Do you understand

14 the law is sale, service.  If it's on the

15 table, it's a problem after 3:00.  You

16 understand that?

17             MS. McALLISTER:  I do.

18             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm not going to

19 insult you by reiterating that, right?

20             MS. McALLISTER:  I appreciate

21 that.

22             MEMBER JONES:  As my Board Member
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1 reiterated to me.  So I want you to understand

2 tell me with your understanding, five years of

3 experience, what's the latest time you are

4 going to sell alcohol if you are open until

5 4:00?

6             MS. McALLISTER:  I would say to

7 make sure that I'm complying with the law,

8 reasonably, I would say 2:30.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

11 other questions?  Okay.  So I think what we

12 are going to do is take this under advisement

13 and get back to you, unless others have a

14 different sentiment.

15             Okay.  So, yes, we have had a full

16 opportunity to, you know, hear your reasons

17 and your circumstances.  And so that's what we

18 are going to do.  We will get back to you very

19 shortly on this.

20             Do you have any questions before

21 we close the hearing?

22             MS. McALLISTER:  Well, I would
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1 like to say this if I may.  It just seems on

2 some level that there is some -- I don't want

3 to say it's a level of hostility, but there

4 seems to be kind of an aura, some kind of

5 sentiment that I am here to do something

6 untoward or I'm attempting to flaunt the law

7 and that's not the case.

8             And quite frankly, I don't know

9 how many of the Board has ever operated a

10 business or currently own.  I don't know.  But

11 I can assure you if you are on this side of

12 the table, things look very different.

13             Yes, it's, you know, the technical

14 aspects of this, they are what they are.  And

15 that's -- and I agree to adhere to that.  But

16 I just want you to know that as a business

17 person and the challenges -- all the

18 challenges this is just a small part of it,

19 but all the other challenges that comes with

20 trying to have a business successful.

21             I would like to encourage the

22 Board to, please, have a sense of what a
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1 business owner, especially maybe if you

2 haven't had that experience, is asking for. 

3 And that's just some general indulgence.

4             Not to sell until 4:00, not to

5 sell until 3:00, but just to get -- to have

6 that flexibility to make sure that I'm

7 complying with the law.  And that's my only

8 purpose for being here today.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

10             MS. McALLISTER:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  I

12 can assure you I'm not harping any hostility.

13             All right.  We will get back to

14 you shortly.

15             MS. McALLISTER:  Okay.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Our next

17 case --

18             MS. McALLISTER:  Oh, and when can

19 I expect a decision?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not

21 exactly -- I don't think it will be that long.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  90 days.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Hum?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Within 90 days.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, within

4 90 days.  But I think it should be a lot less

5 than that.  But I really am not sure, but

6 hopefully we will get to this as soon as

7 possible.  It's not very complicated.

8             MS. McALLISTER:  Very well.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

10             MS. McALLISTER:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

12 You can check in with Ms. Jenkins if you

13 haven't heard from us in a while, if you are

14 worried about it.

15             MS. McALLISTER:  Okay.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

17 Actually, we might as well take the vote about

18 deliberating in closed session now.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't think we

20 need to on this one.

21             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We don't need to.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We don't?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We don't need to

3 on this one.  This is an agenda item.  We just

4 held a Fact-Finding to get more facts for the

5 agenda item.

6             MEMBER JONES:  A Fact-Finding

7 Hearing.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is part of

9 the agenda.  What we discussed --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, we will

11 be coming back and doing it on the agenda.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is part of

13 the Agenda.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

15 will put it on the agenda.

16             (Whereupon, the Fact-Finding

17 Hearing in the above-entitled matter was

18 concluded at 2:28 p.m.)

19

20

21

22
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